
SELECT BOARD MEETING MINUTES
DUNSTABLE TOWN HALL
MONDAY, AUGUST 28, 2023
APPROVED
SB Members Present: Peter Cunningham, Chair; John Reilly, Vice Chair; Alison Manugian, Clerk; Matt Pisani; Becky Pine
Dunstable Selectmen Present: Ronald Mikol, Chair; Leah Basbanes, Vice Chair
Dunstable Selectmen Absent: Kieran Meehan
Also Present: Mark Haddad, Town Manager; Kara Cruikshank, Executive Assistant to the Town Manager; Tom Orcutt, Water Superintendent; John McCaffrey, Water Commissioner; Michelle Collette, Board of Health Chair; Dr. Laura Chesson, GDRSD Superintendent; Sherry Kersey, GDRSD Business Manager; Brian LeBlanc, GDRSD Committee; Bob Rafferty, Environmental Partners; Jason Silva, Dunstable Town Administrator; John O’Brien, Dunstable Water Commissioner; Paul Brinkman, Pepperell DPW Business Manager 
Mr. Mikol, the Chair of the Dunstable Selectmen, called the meeting to order at 5:00 PM.

Mr. Cunningham, the Chair of the Groton Select Board, called the meeting to order at 5:01 PM.
IN JOINT SESSION WITH THE DUNSTABLE BOARD OF SELECTMEN TO DISCUSS/DETERMINE A SOLUTION TO ADDRESS PFAS AND BRING POTABLE DRINKING WATER TO THE GROTON DUNSTABLE REGIONAL HIGH SCHOOL AND SURROUNDING PROPERTIES IN DUNSTABLE
Mr. Mikol stated the purpose of the meeting that evening was to see if the Dunstable and Groton Select Boards could discuss and reach an agreement on how to proceed with addressing the PFAS issue at the High School. He gave a brief history of PFAS discovered in the groundwater and wells at the Groton Dunstable Regional High School due to the use of firefighter foam during a previous fire. Mr. Mikol said the school district has been responsible for managing the PFAS issue, but now the towns have come together to find a resolution. Town officials of Groton, Dunstable, and Pepperell attended the meeting for the discussion.
Public Comments
None
Pepperell 
Mr. Mikol said the Town of Pepperell was involved in the regional approach to manage the local water supply.
Mr. Paul Brinkman, DPW Business Manager, attended the discussion. Mr. Brinkman shared how Pepperell became involved and gave a presentation on PFAS. Mr. Brinkman explained the big picture plan for each well location, including Nashua Rd., Bemis St., and Jersey Street. He noted that there would be a lengthy permitting process to provide water to Dunstable, which would not include connecting to the High School. Mr. Haddad confirmed that the extension and the interconnection to Dunstable would happen regardless of what happens at the High School. Mr. Brinkman added that connecting to the High School would be more beneficial. 
Comments/Question

Ms. Manugian asked Mr. Brinkman if Pepperell had separated the testing data into the six different types of PFAS. Mr. Brinkman said they have, which was available on the DEP website.
Dunstable

The Dunstable Town Administrator, Jason Silva, explained over the last few months, the Town Manager from Groton and the Town Administrators from Dunstable and Pepperell have met four or five times to discuss a solution to the PFAS problem. To help alleviate the costs for Dunstable, the Town of Groton has agreed to contribute $1M and hold Dunstable harmless. He said the State Revolving Grant application deadline was on August 11th, and they would have to wait until next year to apply again unless they can obtain emergency funding or amend the application. Mr. Silva noted that the Town of Pepperell is an Environmental Justice Community while Groton and Dunstable are not.
Groton
Groton Water Superintendent Mr. Orcutt stated that starting in January, new regulations regarding PFAS would be implemented at four parts per trillion (PPT). Groton has always been below four PPT. The Water Commission has implemented new rates for the sale of water and brough a new well on-line, which would provide enough water supply for the High School. They are asking for an insignificant amount of water to provide water to the High School. Groton applied for funding for small communities and was currently in the queue. Mr. Orcutt said the allocation of funds is done through a competitive process and would be spread out among eligible communities. Mr. Orcutt said Groton could apply for principal forgiveness. 

Mr. Cunningham asked how Environmental Partners reduced costs from $16M to $12M. Mr. Orcutt explained that they cut expenses wherever possible, such as reducing the size of the pipe from 12 inches to 8 inches. The goal was to supply treated water to the High School and the surrounding homes as quickly as possible within 12-18 months. Mr. Orcutt suggested reducing the appropriation to $12.8 for the Fall Town Meeting.
Comments
Ms. Pine explained that she voted initially in favor of the Pepperell Solution. She said she’s learned a lot since then, and Ms. Pine had changed her position to the Groton Solution. She believed the Groton Solution was the best solution for both towns. She said it was a school district problem and gets more complex when three towns are involved. 
Finance Committee Chair Mr. Robertson said that the ratepayers of Groton and Dunstable currently pay less than Pepperell's, but this could change. He believes that Groton being in control was a better option.
Dr. Chesson said the School District doesn’t want to influence the decision as that was up to the Towns, however, the District is under a deadline from the DEP to come to a resolution within six-months of their notification, which was in May.   The cost of bringing in clean water for irrigation and bottled water was roughly estimated to be around $150,000 per year. She said the Towns need to come to a solution.
Groton Board of Health Chair Michelle Collette expressed gratitude for the town’s efforts to protect its water supply by providing open space and conservation land all around the Towns wells. 
Dunstable Conservation Commission Chair Alan Cheney stated that Dunstable had been actively protecting its watershed and believes Groton has done a great job protecting theirs. 

Mr. Reilly believes there are many advantages going with the Groton Solution. 
Ms. Pisani said the Groton Solution would fix the PFAS issue at the High School as well as by providing fire protection on Chicopee Row and the High School benefiting everyone. 
Mr. Haddad explained that he approached the Town Administrators of Dunstable and Pepperell intending to resolve the issue at the High School. He did not want to get involved with the interconnection or permitting piece between Pepperell and Dunstable. His sole purpose was to fix the immediate problem at the High school and satisfy the DEP.
Ms. Basbanes said the Regional Solution was an appealing way to address the PFAS issue at the High School and that Dunstable would also benefit from it. She believed resolving the problem as a larger community would be ideal, and everyone would need to obtain less than 4 PPT results.
Mr. Haddad said the Groton Select Board needed to make a decision, and they had limited time for more meetings. 
Dr. Chesson explained they had 120 days to respond to DEP from the original DEP notification received in May. Some of the members believe they have until January to respond. They plan to confirm the exact date by checking the letter from DEP.
TAKE APPROPRIATE VOTES/ACTION TO IMPLEMENT DESIRED SOLUTION
After a spirited debate, the Boards could not reach an agreement, and no vote was taken on a solution. Mr. Cunningham suggested forming a Working Group. The Groton Select Board and Dunstable Selectmen agreed to proceed with this collaborative approach to develop a recommendation. Mr. Haddad explained the need for a decision to be made by September 18. This deadline is to give him enough time to prepare for the 2023 Fall Town Meeting scheduled for October 28th and the November 7th Special Election. He would contact Mr. Silva to schedule the Working Group's first meeting the following day.
The Working Group is comprised of Ms. Manugian, a Groton Select Board Member; Mark Haddad, the Groton Town Manager; Bob Rafferty from Environmental Partners, Jason Silva, the Dunstable Town Administrator; Leah Basbanes, a Dunstable Selectmen; Dr. Laura Chesson, the GDRSD Superintendent; Sherry Kersey, GDRSD Director of Business and Finance; John O’Brien, a Dunstable Water Commissioner; and Paul Brinkman, a Pepperell Water Commissioner. 
Mr. Pisani made a motion to adjourn. Mr. Reilly seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously.
The meeting was adjourned at 7:06 p.m.
Respectively submitted by Kara Cruikshank, Executive Assistant to the Town Manager.
Page 6 of 6
August 28, 2023
Regular Session 


